Select Board Meeting Minutes    August 30, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the minutes of August 16. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Senior Center – Hip hop chair dance is a new program being offered at the Center. Fifty-five to-go meals were served in August. The Outreach Coordinator is on a leave of absence. Her duties will be temporarily assumed by other staff members.

Police Department – Department members joined members of the fire and highway departments at a preparation meeting called by EMD Tom Williams prior to the arrival of hurricane Henri.

Downtown Partnership – Peggy Sloan and Jessica Atwood of FRCOG hosted the final presentation of the local Rapid Recovery project. They will be coming to the Board with a draft of their final report.

Arms Library – Strategic planning meetings have been held. A report on all the ideas which were gathered will be forthcoming.

Highway Department – Bob said that following the pole hearing at the last meeting it was determined that Barnard Road is a 30-foot road. The pole placements have been adjusted to be on the town right of way. Drainage and prep work prior to paving on Taylor and Frank Williams Roads is ongoing. The cost of material has gone up. Chapter 90 funds that had been approved for the purchase of a chipper will now be used for road work. The new pickup truck has been delayed as the cost of the add-ons (plow, sander) have risen. The truck will not be ordered if the price is over budget.
Appointments:
5:45 pm Nancy Maleno RE: Recognizing Constitution Week (September 17-23) – Nancy is a member of the Betty Allen Chapter of the DAR and is Chair of their Constitution Committee. She gave a brief synopsis of the creation of the Constitution. The DAR is asking the town to issue a proclamation recognizing Constitution Week and to ring bells at 4 pm on September 17 to honor the document. The Congregational Church in Shelburne Center and Trinity Church in the village will be asked to ring bells. A motion was made by Andrew to accept the proposal recognizing September 17-23 as Constitution Week, to issue a proclamation, and to ring bells on September 17, at 4 pm. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
6 pm Julio Dejesus RE: Application for “Carry In” Beer & Wine License – Getting a Carry- In or BYOB License was a suggestion from customers, according to Julio. This type of license requires the alcohol to be opened by restaurant staff, served by them, and recorked if not finished. Julio has insurance in place and has experience with serving alcohol at his other location in Holyoke. He plans to expand his seating to an outdoor location. Terry said a license for outdoor alcohol use is typically a full liquor license which requires approval by the ABCC. The BYOB license is granted by the Selectboard and does not allow outdoor serving. Julio is creating an alcohol policy for his staff, based on the town’s policy. Julio is TIPS certified and his staff will be. A motion was made by Andrew to approve the “Carry In” Beer and Wine License contingent upon receiving a written alcohol policy for his staff from Julio, requiring that the policy be posted, and that the staff will complete TIPS training. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
6:30 pm Finance Committee & School Committee Representatives RE: MTRSD Budget Planning (Jim Burnham, Deb Andrew, Todd Dubreuil, Jackie Walsh, Finance Committee; Julie Dubreuil, School Committee) – It had been decided last spring to start conversations regarding the school budget early in the process and to request greater transparency in the creation of the budget. Margaret asked for a timeline of the process and what opportunities existed for public input. Andrew would like some assurances as to the status of the business management, knowledge of the various reserve funds, and a vision of the type of programming that could impact the retention rate. The school budget process starts with asking principals for their needs then cutting back on those requests, rather than giving them a number and saying they have to stay within that parameter. That system tends to leave the school committee out of the process for quite a while until it is too late to make many changes. Andrew pointed to the Franklin County Tech school budget as being easier to understand and providing understandable information. Deb mentioned that bringing in one or two new programs would not stop students from leaving the district. She thought a well-designed inquiry should be sent to parents whose children choiced out, asking why they left the district. Julie said that this year the school budget would be voted on in categories at Town Meeting instead of as one lump sum. This is supposed to make it clearer to voters. It was not clear what would happen if one portion of the budget were voted down. After a lengthy discussion it was decided that Todd would draft a letter to the school committee and budget subcommittee explaining Shelburne’s thoughts regarding transparency, requesting a timeline, and information when input would be allowed. The draft letter will be discussed at the next meeting. Julie will try to arrange a meeting between the Superintendent and the principal of BSE, with the Selectboard, Finance Committee, and possibly representatives from Buckland. It was thought the town would have more influence over the BSE budget than the entire MTRSD budget.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Nothing new to report.

FCRHRA – Shelburne Housing Authority Regionalization Exploration – Meetings are scheduled for September 14 and 28 to finalize the information that has been gathered. It is hoped that a vote will be taken on the September 28.

Leah Phillips RE: Little Mohawk Ball Field – Nothing new to report.
New Business:
Cowell Gym Heating System – The town had received a technical assistance grant to study the heating system at Cowell Gym. Three options were presented. The Board chose a hydronic heating option and a Green Communities grant was applied for to pay for the system. That application was denied. As a safeguard, funds were appropriated at Town Meeting to replace the oil-fired boiler with a propane boiler. Terry is now being told that the chances of getting a new boiler before heating season are not good. The town’s heating contractor is confident that the oil boiler will last another year since it was repaired last year. The Board agreed to apply once again for a Green Communities grant. A motion was made by Andrew to authorize the Town Administrator to suspend the boiler purchase, as approved at Town Meeting, and reapply to Green Communities for a hydronic heating system. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Chris Myers RE: Appointment to Emergency Management Planning Committee – Chris has resigned as EMD but would like to stay on the committee. A motion was put forth by Margaret to appoint Chris Myers to the Emergency Management Planning Committee until June 30, 2022. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Outdoor Seating for Downtown Eateries – A letter from the owner of Hearty Eats explained that that restaurant had decided to go back to take out only, and asked if they could block off a few parking spaces to make room for outdoor dining. Terry suggested asking Josh Simpson if his empty lot could be used for tables for several businesses. The Board was supportive of the idea, noting that parking is already tight in the downtown area. Questions involving the purchase of tables, maintaining the area, and insurance would need to be addressed. Andrew agreed to speak with Josh and report back to the Board.
Any Other Business
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will take place on September 13.
Correspondence: 
Jacqui Goodman RE: Sidewalk Repair Following Sewer Line Repair – Jacqui’s yard and the sidewalk in front of her home were excavated to fix a sewer line problem caused by a Main Street residence. Jacqui has asked the Main Street resident to share the cost of repairing the sidewalk. That has been refused. She is now asking town and sewer district officials to help resolve the problem. Andrew said that the Sewer Commission will be meeting this week and will discuss the issue.
John Richardson RE: Land Swap – In regard to a proposed land swap between Residences @ Mill Falls and the town on Deerfield Avenue, Andrew felt that if an access area near the gate to the potholes as kept as is now, it might be possible to handle the swap at a Special Town Meeting.  However, the proposed swap in its present state requests that the Town relinquish access and ownership to the stairs.  In lieu of the stairway, the owner of Mills Falls is offering emergency access from a secondary location at the base of the stairs.    Terry added that Town Counsel said a proposed balcony jutting out over the sidewalk would require a ruling by the Zoning Board. Atty. Richardson, representing the buyer was apprised of Counsel’s recommendation months ago but has yet to contact the ZBA. Also mentioned was the possibility of a private party covering the expense of a Special Town Meeting. It was not believed that the town could accept that. 
Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 7:28 pm a motion was made by Margaret to adjourn the meeting ng. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
